





## Tertiary Provider and International Bulletin

# Sunday, 28 February 2021

### **COVID-19 Update**

- Welfare of students and staff
- Manukau Institute of Technology
- Detailed guidelines for Tertiary Education Organisations
  - Tertiary accommodation advice for Alert Level Three
  - Tertiary accommodation advice for Alert Level Two

Yesterday the government announced that from 6am, Sunday, 28 February, the Auckland Region will be at Alert Level 3 and the remainder of New Zealand will be at Alert Level 2, for 7 days.

You will be familiar with the alert level guidance for tertiary education organisations, and we have confidence that you will continue to implement appropriate measures for your staff and students. However for quick reference on how to operate under different Alert Levels, <u>click here</u>. Note we have updated some guidance related to tertiary accommodation, set out in the section 'Detailed guidelines for Tertiary Education Organisations'.

#### Welfare of students and staff

This will remain an unsettling time for some. As always, the number one priority remains the welfare of students and staff and ensuring that they remain safe and well during this time. Providers are reminded of their <u>international</u> and <u>domestic pastoral code</u> obligations. The Ministry of Health website contains a useful range of mental health and wellbeing resources your staff might need for themselves or to assist students, they can be found <u>here</u>.

#### Manukau Institute of Technology (MIT)

As you know, a new case of COVID-19 (Case M) has been identified as an MIT student. Our thoughts are with the MIT community and we thank them for all the leadership they are showing through this process. Ministry of Health has advised that under Alert Level 3 all MIT students should stay home and close contacts will be followed up by Public Health staff. You can check for updates on the Ministry of Health's COVID-19: Contact tracing locations of interest, available <a href="here">here</a>.

## **Detailed guidelines for Tertiary Education Organisations**

As a result of the recent change to alert levels, we have updated some guidance relating to students' movements in and out of accommodation.

## **Tertiary accommodation advice for Alert Level Three**

- We strongly recommend that during an Alert Level 3 lockdown, where possible, students remain in their current accommodation.
  - Students already in accommodation (including hostels, halls of residence, and self-contained flats) can remain there. Student accommodation should remain open. Providers should support the safety and wellbeing of students and allow them to self-isolate, as required. Students are also able to travel home if necessary.
  - Students due to go into student accommodation in Alert Level 3 areas should remain in their current accommodation if possible.
  - Students residing in an Alert Level 3 area but due to begin study outside of this area should remain in their current accommodation if possible.
- Students do have permission under the current COVID-19 Health Order to move into their new accommodation at Alert Level 3 if necessary, assuming they are relocating on a permanent or long-term basis, but we would advise against this unless either:
  - o it is not feasible for them to continue to stay in their present accommodation; and/or
  - o staying in their current accommodation would prevent them from participating in classes or other activities of the programme of study they are enrolled in (this will not usually be the case if their place of study is at Alert Level 3).
- If relocating on a permanent or long-term basis and needing to travel across an Alert Level boundary to get there, students will require evidence to show at the boundary. This could include proof of enrolment, and/or proof of accommodation arrangements. But no special permission to travel is required. Detailed information is available <a href="here">here</a>.
- If, in any of the above scenarios, a student requires additional support to move (for example, to move personal items, or support to set-up in their new accommodation if this is their first time moving out of home), there is allowance for a single support person. If a student was going to be accompanied by more than one person, an exemption would need to be sought from the Ministry of Health.
- Students with questions or concerns about their accommodation situation should contact their accommodation provider in the first instance.

#### **Tertiary accommodation advice for Alert Level Two**

- Students are able to move into new accommodation. This includes hostels, halls of residence, and self-contained flats. Scenarios related to moving from an Alert Level 2 area into an Alert Level 3 area, and vice versa, are covered in the above section 'Tertiary accommodation advice for Alert Level Three'.
- Alert Level Two protocols should remain in place in new and existing accommodation. This includes displaying QR codes and providing the ability to self-isolate if necessary.

\_\_\_\_\_

• Guidelines for accommodation providers are available <a href="here">here</a>.

## Things change quickly so stay up to date by following the links below:

For health advice, please refer to the Ministry of Health's website. https://www.health.govt.nz/our-work/diseases-and-conditions/covid-19-novel-coronavirus

For cross-agency information about COVID-19, including what support is available, health advice, and travel restrictions visit the All-of-Government website <a href="https://www.govt.nz/covid-19-novel-coronavirus/">https://www.govt.nz/covid-19-novel-coronavirus/</a>

For resources in Te Reo Māori, visit <a href="https://covid19.govt.nz/updates-and-resources/translations/te-reo-maori/">https://covid19.govt.nz/updates-and-resources/translations/te-reo-maori/</a>

For information to support Pacific communities, visit <a href="https://www.facebook.com/MinistryforPacificPeoples/">https://www.facebook.com/MinistryforPacificPeoples/</a>

For resources in sign language and easy read formats.

To keep updated on travel restrictions and visa information visit <a href="https://www.immigration.govt.nz/about-us/media-centre/news-notifications/coronavirus-update-inz-response">https://www.immigration.govt.nz/about-us/media-centre/news-notifications/coronavirus-update-inz-response</a>

For additional advice for tertiary providers/whare wānanga visit the Ministry of Education website http://www.education.govt.nz/novel-coronavirus-2019-ncov-3/

\_\_\_\_\_